
May 11, 2023 

Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
8th Floor 
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 

Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 

It is with great enthusiasm and determination that I humbly and respectfully seek your 
appointment to the upcoming judicial vacancy in South District Court.  Judge Fair is an 
outstanding judge with remarkable character, and whose legacy and contribution to the 
Snohomish County bench will be long felt.  Indeed, I hold him in the highest regard and attribute 
him as being the one who gave me my start as a pro tem judge in 2014 when he was still 
presiding over Edmonds Municipal Court.  I am committed to carrying on the high standard of 
practice that he established and firmly believe I have both the qualifications and temperament to 
do so. 

In addition to having the privilege of working as a pro tem judge for the past nine years in 
Snohomish County, where I have handled all manner of criminal and civil court calendars on 
well over 200 occasions, to include presiding over 30 criminal jury trials, I am a full-time Senior 
Deputy Prosecuting Attorney for King County, where I have faithfully served for nearly 23 
years.  As a prosecutor I have dealt with virtually every category of criminal case, personally 
taken more than 100 cases to trial, and handled approximately four dozen felony appeals.  For 
roughly the past 10 years my prosecution focus has been on the civil commitment of Sexually 
Violent Predators under RCW 71.09, who comprise the most dangerous and highest risk 
category of sex offenders in Washington State.  Prior to becoming a prosecutor I also served an 
average of 20 hours per week as a reserve police officer for over two years.  This collective 
experience has prepared me well for a full-time career in the judiciary, in particular Snohomish 
County District Court where I am already familiar with the judges and staff who I would be 
working alongside, the relevant law and types of calendars I would be dealing with, and the 
court’s culture.  If appointed, I will be able to hit the ground running.  

In terms of the judicial philosophy that I currently hold and would continue to bring to the bench, 
it is one that tempers justice with mercy and appropriately balances my responsibility to 
community safety with my obligation to safeguard individual liberty.  It further involves treating 
everyone in the courtroom with dignity and respect, not stereotyping people, and keeping an 
open mind.  With my professional background it is noteworthy that the defense bar never seeks 
to disqualify me from their cases, which is a strong testament to my ability to embody the above 
principles and demonstrates that I am fair to both sides.  My sampling of support letters from a 
cross section of both legal and non-legal professionals, to include judges, defense attorneys, 
prosecutors, court administrators, victim advocates, support staff, and several other individuals, 
further speak to my qualifications and character, and should provide added confidence to your 
decision to appoint me. 

Outside of my core qualifications, I realize the critical importance of having a good working 
relationship with the other judges and the staff; indeed, the staff are the lifeblood that enables the 





Michael Mohandeson 
 

 (C) 206/498-5392 
Mike.Mohandeson@gmail.com 

 
EDUCATION:  Seattle University School of Law, Seattle, WA 
        Juris Doctor, May 2000 
        Class standing: Top 20%, Cum Laude 
        Dean’s List (Top 10%): 1998 
   
     University of Washington, Seattle, WA 
        Bachelor of Arts: Society & Justice and Sociology (double major), June 1997 
        G.P.A. 3.89, Magna Cum Laude 
         
EXPERIENCE:     King County Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, Seattle, WA 
          Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney                 August 2000-Present 

Have handled virtually every category of criminal case in King County 
Superior and District Court, and done both jury and bench trials, appellate 
work, and cases involving competency to stand trial.  Four years devoted to 
managing all the juvenile sex offender cases in King County and with the 
supervision and training of newer prosecutors and Rule 9 interns.  Currently 
assigned to handle Sexually Violent Predator civil commitments under RCW 
71.09.  Have taken in excess of 100 trials to verdict and handled roughly four 
dozen felony appeals. 
 

                                 Pro Tem Judge, Snohomish County, WA     March 2014-Present 
Serve as a pro tem judge in Snohomish County District Court and in various 
municipal courts.  Handle a wide range of criminal and civil calendars, 
including jury trials, arraignments, pretrials, guilty pleas, sentencings, 
probation violation hearings, warrant quashes, criminal motions, felony and 
misdemeanor probable cause determinations, bail hearings, small claims 
matters/trials, protection orders, police search warrant applications, name 
change requests, and traffic infraction cases.  Presided over 30 criminal jury 
trials and over a combination of criminal and civil dockets on more than 200 
occasions. 

 
          Des Moines Police Department, Des Moines, WA 
          Reserve Police Officer                                            March 1998-August 2000 

Attended the reserve police academy and performed all aspects of street  
level law enforcement, including routine patrol, felony and misdemeanor 
arrests, DUI investigations, traffic enforcement, report writing, and victim, 
witness and suspect interviews.  Worked on average about 20 hours per 
week.  Reserve Police Officer of the Year for 1999. 

 
CURRENT AND/OR          Berean Bible Church Elder Board Member (2011-Present);  
PRIOR AFFILIATIONS:  YouthCare’s “Bridge” Program Core Advisory Committee Member; 
                                              Washington State Bar Association; King County Bar Association  



May 10, 2023 
 
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave., M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 
 
My name is Jennifer Ritchie and I am a Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney and the Chair of the 
Sexually Violent Predator (SVP) Unit at the King County Prosecutor’s Office.  Individuals who 
qualify for SVP consideration are among the highest risk and most dangerous sex offenders in 
the state.  I have been a prosecutor for over 28 years and worked with Mike Mohandeson on a 
daily basis for nearly 10 years in my role as the SVP Unit Chair.  I am writing in full support of 
Mike’s appointment to the Snohomish County District Court bench.  Mike has been an 
exemplary leader in our unit where he essentially serves as the de facto vice chair.  The two of 
us work together closely to manage the unit, which is comprised of senior attorneys who have 
extensive trial experience, to include particularized experience in handling the most serious 
sexual assault cases as a prerequisite to rotating to the SVP Unit.  Among his peers, Mike has 
stood out as a leader because of his sharp analytical skills, his mastery of the law and its 
application, his deep appreciation of equitable and fair justice, and his dedication to his team.  
He is also very well liked by the support staff, who he treats with the utmost respect and 
kindness. 
 
Other unit chairs in the office have several times over the past 10 years tried to lure Mike to 
their units because of his solid reputation and stellar work ethic.  One of the most recent 
examples involved our Criminal Chief trying to convince Mike to take on a very difficult and 
complex homicide case with tens of thousands of pages of discovery that involved roughly 20 
experts between the State and defense.  It came as no surprise to me that they sought Mike out 
for that case, as our SVP cases often involve voluminous discovery and expert witnesses, and 
Mike is incredibly proficient at handling these aspects of case management and trial work. 
 
Mike is the attorney in the unit toward whom his peers naturally gravitate with questions about 
our practice.  Mike has developed a two‐day immersive training for senior deputies who are 
accepted into the SVP Unit.  He provides this training to his colleagues and then continues to 
mentor them in their development toward becoming successful attorneys in this very 
specialized field.  Mike remains a resource for not only attorneys within this office, but also for 
attorneys, SVP forensic psychologists, and other stakeholders around the country who regularly 
seek out his expertise in this field.  He has exhibited this type of leadership role for many years 
and does this in addition to his full SVP caseload and the frequent work that he does as a pro 
tem judge.  Mike is well‐regarded as a trial attorney throughout the state and when he is in trial 
the Attorney General’s Office sends lawyers from both its Criminal Division and Sexually Violent 
Predator Unit to watch and learn from him.  The judges he appears in front of also highly 
respect and trust him when he speaks, impressions which they have shared with me numerous 



times.  Mike is a natural leader driven by his devotion to this practice, and has done an 
exemplary job in the years I have known and, technically, supervised him (truth be told, Mike 
doesn’t really need actual supervision).  
 
Mike is smart, well regarded, an incredibly hard worker, and has the patience and trial 
experience that is critical on the bench.  There is no doubt that Mike will hit the ground 
running, an important attribute, as the caseload in District Court can be rather large.  Mike has 
the courtroom experience and legal acumen to handle the heaviest volume of calendars and he 
is known throughout our practice as an attorney who can handle any kind of case.  
 
It is with great hesitation that I write this letter, as I depend on Mike for a lot of what needs to 
be handled in our practice.  He is an excellent colleague and resource.  As much as I would 
rather not see him go, I know he will be an equally valuable addition to the District Court bench.  
 
 
Very Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Jennifer Ritchie 
(206) 477‐1077 
Jennifer.Ritchie@kingcounty.gov 



                Linda W.Y. Coburn     
                Washington State Court of Appeals 
                600 University Street 
                SeaƩle, WA  98101 
                206‐464‐7423 
 
April 1, 2023 
 
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave., M/S 609 
EvereƩ, WA  98201 
 
RE:  Appointment to Snohomish County District Court Bench, South Division 
 
Dear Members of the Snohomish County Council: 
 
I join you in congratulaƟng the Honorable Douglas Fair as he reƟres from the South Division of 
Snohomish County District Court.  I had the privilege of filling Judge Fair’s shoes in Edmonds 
Municipal Court when he moved on to South District Court in 2015.  In doing so, I was fortunate 
enough to retain some of his pro tem judges he relied on before I was elected to the Court of 
Appeals.  One of them was Michael Mohandeson.  With Judge Fair’s upcoming reƟrement, you 
will be tasked with appoinƟng his replacement.  When I learned that Michael was submiƫng his 
name in for the appointment, I did not hesitate to write this leƩer of recommendaƟon.   
 
It is undisputed that Michael can step in on day one and do the job because he has already 
served this county as a pro tem in Snohomish County District Court as well as in mulƟple 
municipal courts since 2014 and conƟnues to do so.  In other words, his colleagues and 
pracƟcing aƩorneys are already aware of his work first‐hand.  Michael conƟnues to be a pro tem 
judge in high demand.  This is because he is well‐respected by aƩorneys on both sides of the 
aisle.  The importance and impact of that to the administraƟon of the court is huge.  Any party 
can, without quesƟon, ask for a different judge by Ɵmely submiƫng a noƟce of disqualificaƟon 
(more commonly referred to as affidavƟng a judge).  When this occurs frequently, it greatly 
disrupts court calendars and creates concerns about the ability to keep cases moving forward to 
avoid violaƟng anyone’s speedy trial rights.  Frequent disqualificaƟons can turn into an 
administraƟve nightmare. 
 
The fact that no one has made such a disqualificaƟon request to Pro Tem Mohandeson speaks 
volumes because he is currently a deputy prosecutor and has been one since 2000.  His pracƟce 
area would lend itself to defense aƩorneys preferring to have their case heard in front of 
someone who is not also a current prosecutor.  The fact that parƟes, including the defense bar, 
are comfortable having Michael hear their cases exemplifies that he is fair and imparƟal.  In 
other words, the Council can rest assured that Michael is not only fair and imparƟal, but that 
the local bar on both sides of the aisle share that view.   I have no doubt the reason Michael is 
well respected is because of his vast experience. 



 
He has presided over more than 30 criminal jury trials.  He has also presided more than 200 
Ɵmes over criminal/civil dockets, meaning he has heard thousands and thousands of cases in 
Snohomish County.  AƩorneys generally prefer judges who themselves have extensive trial 
experience and know first‐hand what it is like to take a case to trial.  This is what most likely 
disƟnguishes Michael from others who seek the judicial appointment.  Michael has taken more 
than 100 trials of his own to verdict.  He has supervised and trained new prosecutors.  The 
County would be served by having someone who can bring that type of experience to the bench 
while also having demonstrated that he can easily transiƟon to the role of neutral decision‐
maker and apply the law fairly. 
 
The County also would benefit from Michael’s unique background.  He is of Middle Eastern 
descent, which gives him life experiences that help form empathy and understanding for those 
who may look or sound different than others.  Not only has Michael channeled this on the 
bench by ensuring all who appear before him are treated with respect, he exercised this skill 
when he was a reserve police officer.  For over two years, Michael volunteered as a reserve 
police officer in Des Moines, Washington.  He put his life in harm’s way for free to serve the 
public.  Not once did he generate a use‐of‐force complaint.  In fact, he was the department’s 
Reserve Police Officer of the Year in 1999.  I love the fact that Michael takes pride in his ability 
to de‐escalate the situaƟon when he was a reserve officer.  This is a life‐long skill that our 
County will benefit from with him on the bench.  
 
Though Michael’s full‐Ɵme job is currently in King County, make no mistake, he is a long‐Ɵme 
Snohomish County resident.  Not only has he lived in this County for more than three decades, 
he and his wife are raising their children here.  He is acƟve in the community, serving as an Elder 
Board Member at his church, which he has done since 2011.  It would be a mistake for anyone 
to suggest that Michael has few Ɵes to the County simply because he works for the King County 
Prosecutor’s Office, and it’s only because he works in King County that he has been able to 
serve extensively as a pro tem in Snohomish County District Court.   Michael is an exemplary 
Snohomish County resident, who has, on top of a full‐Ɵme job, used his own vacaƟon Ɵme so 
that he can serve our County as a pro tem.  That is hard work and dedicaƟon to public service. 
 
I cannot think of a beƩer way to fill Judge Fair’s seat with someone who Judge Fair himself 
relied on as a pro tem judge both while he was in Edmonds Municipal Court and in Snohomish 
County District court.  I have no doubt that the voters also will rally behind Michael, who has 
been so giving in his own community.  I highly recommend Michael for appointment to the 
Snohomish County District Court.  Please do not hesitate to reach out with any quesƟons. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Linda W.Y. Coburn, Judge     







April 17, 2023 
 
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609 
EvereƩ, WA 98201 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 
 
I am wriƟng on behalf of Mike Mohandeson, who has applied to be a Snohomish County District 
Court judge. As a reƟred King County Superior Court judge, I have known Mr. Mohandeson for 
over twenty (20) years. During my judicial career Mr. Mohandeson appeared regularly in my 
courtroom whether it was in juvenile court, or downtown in adult criminal or sexually violent 
predator cases. I recommend Mr. Mohandeson uncondiƟonally to become Snohomish County’s 
next district court judge. 
 
Mr. Mohandeson is a giŌed lawyer, who writes well and can think on his feet. He is no stranger 
to the courtroom. His analyƟcal skills are excellent as are his wriƟng abiliƟes. OŌen, government 
lawyers tend to rely on briefs others have wriƩen on similar issues in previous cases. Mr. 
Mohandeson has never relied on another colleague’s work; he is an original craŌsman and is 
responsible for wriƟng each brief on an individual basis. It was always a pleasure to read his 
briefs and superb wriƟng. He approaches each case with a balanced amount of energy, taking in 
defeats and victories with a pleasant smile and easygoing demeanor. These assets will transfer 
easily into his role as a judge. Mr. Mohandeson is accustomed to working under pressure and 
handling heavy cases and caseloads. I see his transiƟon to the bench as a natural development 
of his broad skill set. Snohomish County is fortunate to have such a talented lawyer, who is 
devoted to his community and wants to conƟnue pursuing his interest in serving the public and 
the greater good. 
 
Mr. Mohandeson’s commitment to the public has brought him many accolades as both a long‐
serving senior deputy prosecutor in a variety of trial roles as lead counsel, supervisor, and 
mentor. Other judges have spoken highly of Mr. Mohandeson’s calm and professional approach 
to some of the most difficult cases we hear in Superior Court (sexually violent predator cases 
and cases involving sexual misconduct). I share my former colleagues’ opinions about Mr. 
Mohandeson’s professionalism both inside and outside of the courtroom. He is soŌ‐spoken and 
humble – a rare combinaƟon in a trial lawyer who deals with some of society’s most difficult 
cases. I realize that as a District Court judge, Mr. Mohandeson will be tasked with handling a 
high volume of misdemeanor cases. This is a challenge he welcomes and will hit the ground 
running. I urge you without reservaƟon to appoint this fine individual to the bench. Please feel 
free to contact me at (425) 941‐4498 if you have any quesƟons about his candidacy. 
 
Very truly yours, 
 
Judge Julie Spector (ret.) 



 

 

 

 

May 03, 2023 

 

Members of the Snohomish County Council 

Robert J Drewel Building, 8th Floor 

3000 Rockefeller Ave., M/S 609 

Everett, WA 98201 

 

 

RE: Appointment of Mike Mohandeson to Snohomish County District Court Judicial Position 

 

Snohomish County Council, 

I am writing this letter to recommend that Mike Mohandeson be appointed to be a Judge in 

Snohomish County District Court. I am the Assistant Director at Snohomish County Public 

Defender Association (SCPDA) where I have been employed for 26 years and have known Mr. 

Mohandeson for approximately 10 years. This is my personal recommendation and I do not 

speak for SCPDA. I have had the opportunity to work with Mr. Mohandeson as opposing 

counsel and to observe his performance as a pro-tem judge in Snohomish County.  I believe he 

will be a strong addition to the Snohomish County District Court Bench. 

Mr. Mohandeson has significant experience dealing with not just a lot of cases, but very serious 

cases.  I have had two serious cases with Mr. Mohandeson as opposing counsel. One of these 

cases was a three-week jury trial with several expert witnesses and voluminous motions and 

records. Mr. Mohandeson was courteous, efficient, and communicative throughout the pre-trial 

and trial process. He understands the roles defense and prosecution have and their importance in 

a fair system. Due to his extensive trial experience, he has a strong command of the rules of 

evidence and trial procedure, which assists him in creating a fair and efficient courtroom as a pro 

tem judge. 

I have not only worked with Mr. Mohandeson as opposing counsel but have had ample 

opportunity in my supervisory role to speak to people in my office about his work as a pro tem 

judge. I supervise our District Court supervisors and their impressions of him are favorable.  He 

treats every lawyer and defendant with dignity and respect and considers the personal 



circumstances of each person who appears before him. Mr. Mohandeson is known as a pro tem 

who reads everything provided to him in advance and that he follows the law. To my knowledge, 

no attorney in our office has filed an affidavit of prejudice against him even though it is widely 

known that he is otherwise a full-time prosecutor. This demonstrates his ability to be both fair 

and impartial, qualities that are most important to the position.  

It is important that judges have the knowledge and skills to run a fair and efficient courtroom and 

that they have the respect and trust of both defense and prosecution. Mr. Mohandeson has these 

qualities, which in my 26 years as a public defender are qualities that are not common. The 

District Court Bench of Snohomish County would be strengthened by the addition of Mike 

Mohandeson.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

 

Jennifer McIntyre 

Snohomish County Public Defender Association 

Assistant Director 

2722 Colby Avenue, Suite 200 

Everett, WA 98201-3527 

Ph: (206) 372-4772 

Email: jmcintyre@snocopda.org 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 















May 5, 2023 
 
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 
 
My name is Robin Blair.  I am currently the Evergreen Division Supervisor for Snohomish County District Court. 
In this capacity, I supervise the clerical staff and provide administrative support to the two elected Judges for 
this district.  I am writing this letter in support of Michael Mohandeson, Judicial candidate for Snohomish 
County District Court. 
I met Mike several years ago when I was Judge Lyon’s courtroom clerk.  He was one of the regular Judge Pro-
tempores that we would hire to cover court calendars in the absence of Judge Lyon and Judge Clough (retired).  
Having a Judge Pro-tempore can be very stressful on the courtroom clerks.  However, Mike was never one of 
those Pro-tempores and he was someone that I requested when we needed coverage.  He always 
communicates with the clerks regarding the normal processes of the calendars and cases, comes in early to 
review the cases, and is excellent at maintaining proper courtroom decorum and efficient case flow. 
As the prior Division Lead and now Division Supervisor, I can say that Mike is one of the very first people that I 
reach out to when we need coverage for the courtrooms.  He is very professional, dependable and the staff 
loves working with him.  When I book Mike to cover a calendar, I do not have to worry about a party filing a 
motion/affidavit of prejudice against him.  He has the respect of prosecutors and defense counsel.  As a matter 
of fact, not too long ago after a two day jury trial, an attorney from the public defender’s association stated 
that Mike was very fair and praised him for remaining neutral and for giving both parties the chance to present 
their side of the case to the jury.  This kind of compliment does not come easily or often. 
Over the past 10 plus years I have gotten to know Mike professionally and personally.  His entire career has 
been built around public service.  His accomplishments are quite impressive and I was excited to hear that he 
was ready to take the next step in his career and join the bench for Snohomish County District Court.   
I don’t often write letters of support, but in this case I consider it a true honor to do so.  Mike is someone who 
is fair to all parties on a case.  He takes the time to listen. He is respectful to staff, case participants, 
stakeholders and all members of our community.  Mike is someone that will represent the District Court Bench 
and Snohomish County Officials in an honorable and dignified manner.  In my opinion, he is a candidate to be 
taken seriously and Snohomish County, as a whole, would be lucky to have him on our team. 
 
If you have any questions, please don’t hesitate to reach out. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Robin Blair 
(360)333-8771 
(360)805-6788 
 
robinjblair@hotmail.com 
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April 20, 2023  
 
Snohomish County Council  
3000 Rockefeller Ave., M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 
 
RE:  Michael Mohandeson  

Snohomish County District Court Appointment  
 
 
Dear County Council Members: 
 
This letter is to recommend the appointment of Michael Mohandeson to fill the judicial 
vacancy of the soon to retire Judge Douglas Fair. Mr. Mohandeson has the experience, 
temperament, and background to best serve as a Judge in our community. 
 
By way of background, I have been practicing law in Snohomish County for over ten years 
with a focus on criminal defense, traffic, and personal injury law. I am a member of the 
Snohomish County Bar Association, the Washington State Association for Justice, former 
President of the Snohomish County Young Lawyers Division, and former President of the 
Middle Eastern Legal Association of Washington, to name a few of my leadership and 
volunteer positions.  
 
Through my law practice and leadership roles, I had the opportunity to get to know Mr. 
Mohandeson personally as well as appear before him (on many occasions) when he 
presided as a Judge Pro Tem in District Court.  
 
Mr. Mohandeson stands out from the rest of the Judge Pro Tems for several reasons. The 
first of which is his excellent command of the law, rules of evidence, and court rules. When I 
appear before Mr. Mohandeson, I know his rulings will be consistent with the law and the 
facts of a case. In addition, Mr. Mohandeson has the ability to communicate with litigants 
and their counsel in a clear and calm manner, and in language they can understand. This is 
particularly important because many litigants in District Court are pro se (not represented 
by counsel), appearing for traffic tickets or protection orders.  
 
Much of his qualifications comes from Mr. Mohandeson’s experience and background. He 
has been practicing law for over 20 years and is currently a Sr. Prosecuting Attorney at the 
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King County Prosecutor’s Office. In that position he’s handled MANY jury trials, as well as 
appeals. It is telling that despite his extensive prosecutor background, many criminal 
defense attorneys (including myself and members of the public defense bar) enjoy having 
Mr. Mohandeson preside over our cases when he pro tems in District Court.  
 
Having served as a Judge Pro Tem for the last nine years, Mr. Mohandeson has become very 
familiar with our District Court’s processes and procedures. He is very efficient in his 
handling of the case calendars and does not waste time while on the bench. 
 
Another factor that is important for consideration is Mr. Mohandeson’s diverse 
background, as his father immigrated to the US from Iran several decades ago to escape the 
oppressive regime in power at that time. As it stands, there is not a lot of diversity in our 
Snohomish County District Court, despite having a rather large diverse populous in our 
County. We all know the importance of diversity in our government institutions, and Mr. 
Mohandeson’s background helps fill this gap in our District Courts.  
 
In summary, Mr. Mohandeson’s legal experience, background, reputation and demeanor 
will make him an excellent Jurist in Snohomish County District Court. If there are any 
questions or additional information needed, please feel free to reach out to me.  
 

Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Omar Nur, WSBA #45195 
Attorney at Law 



May 5, 2023

Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 

Dear Snohomish County Council Members, 

I write this letter in support of Mike Mohandeson’ s application for appointment to the 

District Court bench.  In my role as a defense attorney, I have observed Mr. 

Mohandeson both as an adverse party and as a Judge pro tempore.  While I have not 

always agreed with his positions or rulings, I have found him to be both well prepared 

and eminently well qualified.  

I have practiced in Snohomish County for 12 years.  I have practiced both at the district 

court and superior court level.  I also supervised newer attorneys for a period of two and 

a half years that regularly brought me in contact with different pro tempore judges. I 

have watched many pro tem judges preside over hearings, including my own, and have 

routinely sought to have them disqualified due to showing what I perceived as actual 

bias or having a general unfamiliarity with the law that governs district court practice. I 

have never sought to disqualify Mr. Mohandeson in his role as a judicial officer.   

As the former District Court Supervisor for the public defenders’ office, I have watched 

him preside over calendars, hearings and motions.  Mr. Mohandeson works well with 

newer and more experienced attorneys alike.  His knowledge of the rules that govern 

our practice stems from years as a prosecutor for both criminal and civil cases.  He 

listens to the arguments of counsel, he is respectful to the parties that appear in front of 

him, and rules based on the law and fact.  He strives to be fair in all of his rulings. 

As opposing counsel, I have also witnessed Mr. Mohandeson treat my clients with 

respect. Mr. Mohandeson seems to understand that persons with mental illnesses are 

overrepresented in the criminal legal system and has shown compassion in dealing with 

some of my mentally ill clients.  I appreciated working both alongside Mr. Mohandeson 

as well as appearing in front of him.  It is for these reasons that I submit my 

endorsement in support of Mr. Mohandeson.   

Sincerely,  

Kelly Canary 

(206) 992 8016

canary1969@gmail.com 



March 22, 2023 
 
 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 
 
I am writing to convey my support for Mike Mohandeson, who is seeking an appointment to the 
Snohomish County District Court.  I met Mike in January 2001, when I joined the King County 
Prosecuting Attorney’s Office as a deputy prosecutor in the Criminal Division. Though I joined 
the United States Attorney’s Office for the Western District of Washington in May 2020, I 
continue to have routine contact with Mike and have actually tried to convince him to come work 
with me as a federal prosecutor due to his excellent legal mind and unparalleled work ethic.   
 
Having served for years on the King County Bar Association Judicial Screening Review 
Committee, it is clear to me that Mike is an excellent candidate.  Not only does Mike have long 
standing criminal experience, but he has also gained extensive civil experience handling sexually 
violent predator civil commitments.  It is rare for a candidate to have a breadth of knowledge in 
multiple facets of the law, and Mike’s work history demonstrates his capabilities in both civil 
and criminal matters, as well as his ability to learn and master new areas of law.   
 
Mike is one of the few peers I routinely relied upon for legal advice and trial strategy.  His 
intellectual capacity and curiosity make him an ideal judicial candidate because Mike is able to 
research, analyze, and equitably consider the facts and applicable law pertaining to each case 
before him.  Moreover, Mike is a huge team player and often volunteered to handle new 
referrals, trials, to cover hearings, and to review work product.  Part of Mike’s strength is his 
strong working relationship with his peers and investigators.  People trust Mike’s analysis and 
decision making and his willingness to meet and discuss the process he underwent to come to his 
conclusions and strategies.  Finally, Mike’s ethics and propriety are above reproach.  Over the 
course of more than twenty years working with Mike there was not one occasion where his 
decision making or conduct was called into question for reasons of bias or malicious intent.  In 
fact, Mike is one of the most upstanding peers with whom I have had the pleasure of working. 
 
Two decades of routinely working with and knowing Mike, coupled with having rated hundreds 
of hopeful King County judicial candidates, has provided me with a true understanding of 
judicial aptitude.  Mike exceeds in all respects: intellectually capacity, ethics, professionalism, 
and demeanor. 
 
I am available at any time to provide additional information about my work history with Mike 
and the reasons I support his appointment to the Snohomish County District Court. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
/s/ Cecelia Gregson 
Cecelia Gregson, WSBA #31439 
(206)293-1280 
 













May 5, 2023 
  
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 
 
I write to convey my fullest support for Michael Mohandeson as the next Snohomish County District 
Court judge.  Mike has been an extraordinary colleague at the King County Prosecutor’s Office during 
the 17 years I’ve been there, and it is with equal amounts of enthusiasm and regret that I present this 
letter of recommendation.  His exemplary legal skills, work ethic, and collaborative approach to the law 
are well known in our organization, and his loss as a leader in the field of sexual violence prevention and 
as a highly supportive and principled colleague will be deeply felt. 
 
I have worked at the prosecutor’s office for almost 20 years and have been acutely aware of Mike’s 
reputation as a standout attorney since early on.  There are many hard‐working employees in this 
organization, but it would be fair to say that the stories of Mike’s level of dedication to his cases, his 
determination to research and examine all viable avenues of investigation, and his ability to recall 
complex legal and factual details throughout a case’s progression preceded him well before our first 
actual introduction.  Mike’s level of case preparation is somewhat legendary.  Mike has taken more 
cases to trial than the vast majority of people in our office, but his intensive trial preparation also 
facilitated a significant number of just and equitable resolutions short of trial.    
 
Mike’s approach to case management takes a significant amount of time outside of regular business 
hours and requires a high level of efficiency, organization, and sacrifice in terms of work/family life 
balance.  His decision to approach cases by being nothing short of absolutely prepared arises out of his 
basic respect for the victims, defendants and public resources involved in the criminal justice system.  
 
Mike’s reputation as a leader in the field of sexual assault intervention/prevention led him to try the 
most difficult adult felony cases in our Special Assault Unit (SAU), run the Juvenile Division’s SAU section 
for four years, and finally to merge his deep knowledge of SAU cases with the complex world of civil 
commitment litigation in the Sexually Violent Predator (SVP) unit.  It would seem logical to assume that 
this level of distinction might make him somewhat unapproachable.  But the other critical reason for 
Mike’s effectiveness as a legal professional is his humility and generosity.   
 
Mike listens.  He listens to colleagues, opposing counsel, victims/witnesses, and anyone else involved in 
the case, regardless of their status or position.  My first conversation with Mike occurred when I was a 
junior deputy seeking assistance on a misdemeanor case.  Having heard of his reputation, I still 
remember being struck by the degree to which he treated me automatically as a peer rather than a 
trainee, listening carefully to the facts of my case and meticulously going through his files to get me the 
latest briefing on the relevant legal issue.  He spoke with me at considerable length even though he was 
in the middle of an extremely demanding SAU felony trial rotation.  As I later told another junior deputy, 
despite being someone of higher stature than me in the office, Mike seemed to genuinely want to share 
information with me as if I was simply another member of the team.  By doing so he reminded me at 
that particular point in my career that despite being a rookie, I was someone in the office worthy of 
respect.  Mike is utterly egalitarian. 



 
Mike’s constructive and respectful attitude continues to the present day.  All who join the SVP unit, 
whether staff or attorney, will receive an immediate response from Mike when they need help, 
regardless of whether that person is a longtime senior prosecutor or a brand‐new member of the team, 
or if the call comes on a weekend or in the middle of a proceeding. While I can’t presume to know 
exactly how Mike came to be so knowledgeable and yet still without ego, I do know as a woman of color 
that there is something about one’s lived experience that shapes how – and who – one sees in this 
world.  Like me, Mike is the child of an immigrant, and I would submit that most children of immigrants 
are privy to a vision of this country to which other children are not familiar.  Observing the real‐life bias 
against one’s own family members leaves an indelible impression on a child.  I have rarely seen a child of 
an immigrant who has not been able to immediately identify the systemic barriers to human dignity that 
exist in our country, and yet are still invisible to so many.  Mike is no exception.  I believe his ability to 
see inequality is organic, and would thus be highly valuable to the bench.  This awareness is 
complimented by his excellent judgment, legal acumen, and vast experience in the complex world of 
criminal justice. 
    
I cannot think of a better candidate to take the bench, and I cannot think of a greater loss to the King 
County Prosecutor’s Office and the SVP unit in particular. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Nami Kim  
Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney 
206.477.1858 
nami.kim@kingcounty.gov 





April 25, 2023 
 
 
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 
 
 
Re: Judicial Appointment of Michael Mohandeson 
 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 
 
I highly recommend Michael Mohandeson for a judicial appointment to the Snohomish 
County bench.  I have known Mike as a colleague in the King County Prosecuting 
Attorney’s Office for approximately 15 years and have had extensive opportunity to work 
with him, to include co-trying multiple Sexually Violent Predator (SVP) cases together.  
Each of these cases takes months to prepare, followed by several weeks in trial.  Even 
after leaving the SVP unit I have maintained contact with Mike and sought his advice on 
cases, most recently a gruesome sexual homicide.  Mike’s intelligence, professionalism, 
and wealth of experience make him, in my humble opinion, the top candidate for this 
role.  He has exceptional critical thinking skills and knowledge of the law which enable 
him to readily analyze the legal issues, which will serve him well as a judge.  His ethics 
are also beyond reproach.   
 
Additionally, his calm, fair, and yet strong demeanor enables him to control courtroom 
proceedings to ensure justice is done.  Mike has a lengthy history of trial work rather 
than a history of sitting behind a desk.  From his experience as a litigator and as a pro 
tem judge, he knows how to preside over a trial and make quick but conscientious 
decisions.  He is not one to shy away from making difficult decisions.  No matter what 
side I’m on, I am confident that I would receive a fair trial in Mike’s courtroom.  
 
Please feel free to call me if you have any questions. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 

 
Kathy Ungerman, WSBA #32798 
Senior Deputy Prosecuting Attorney 
206.290.6738 
 
 



 

 

April 11, 2023 
 
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Avenue 
M/S 609 
Everett, WA  98201 
 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members, 
 
A former colleague and friend, Mike Mohandeson, has applied for the open position in the 
Snohomish County District Court.  I write to add my voice to those that know of his exceptional 
personal and professional qualities.  I got to know Mike well when I served as the Chief Criminal 
Deputy for the King County Prosecutor’s Office (KCPAO) for over 25 years (I retired in 2020).  
Mike and I also tried a murder case together in 2002-03 (his first, as I recall).  Mike was a 
capable advocate, even then. 
 
Throughout Mike’s tenure with the KCPAO, he distinguished himself as both bright and hard 
working.  In every rotation or unit in which he served, Mike was a highly valued member of the 
team.  He is one of those people that has the gift of making himself invaluable.  Mike took on 
tough jobs.  For example, for years he oversaw all juvenile sex cases, earning a reputation as an 
extremely fair and capable advocate, not only with colleagues but with defense lawyers. Mike 
also spent years working to commit sexually violent predators.  For obvious reasons, this work is 
challenging and also vitally important to community safety.  
 
Looking ahead, I am confident that Mike would make an exceptional jurist.  Mike’s intellect, his 
attention to detail, his ability to thrive in fast paced legal environments and his temperament all 
point to a person that strives for excellence.  In short, Mike has a servant’s heart, a keen mind 
and a capacity to work hard that I envy and respect. He would be a superb judge.  
 
Feel free to contact me if you need any additional information.  I can be reached at 206-719-
7111. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
/s/ Mark Larson 
KCPAO Chief Criminal Deputy (Ret.) 
34432 SE Hall Street 
Snoqualmie, WA 98065 
  







   

   
    

     
   

     

                  
                

                 
                 

              
                  

                
                 

         

                   
                    
                   

              
             

                   
                 

                  
                

                
             

                
               

             
    

                  
                 

                
                     
                 
                 
                  

                 
                   

                  
               

               
                

          



                      
                  
                   

               
                

                   
                     

                
                

                
                 

             

                     
                   

            
                

     

 

  
    
    



May 10, 2023

Snohomish County Council
Robert J. Drewel Building
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609
Everett, WA 98201

Dear Snohomish Council Members,

My name is Renee Navlet and I am a court clerk at Snohomish County South District Court. I 
have worked at South District Court for almost 15 years.

I am writing as we are soon to lose Judge Fair due to retirement. This is a huge loss for our 
division as he has been an incredible judicial officer during his time here, and an amazing 
advocate to the staff - someone who brought belief and value to staff that hasn’t always existed.

I would like to voice my support for the appointment of Mike Mohandeson for the open judicial 
position at South District Court. He would be a fabulous asset to the bench.

Mike Mohandeson has been a pro tem at our Division here for many years and I have had the 
pleasure of working both in and out of the courtroom with him. Mike Mohandeson has always 
reminded me in so many ways of the great qualities that Judge Fair possesses both with the 
customers he serves and with the staff here at South District Court.

I have clerked in the courtroom with Mike who always is prepared for all hearings, and is 
capable of covering any of the many different calendars. He is reliable, very knowledgeable, 
wise, and treats people with compassion and respect while carrying out justice. He comes in on 
his own time prior to hearings to review files and read briefs/motions and ex parte motions and 
his rulings have alway seemed very fair.

One of his qualities I value most is how positive he is with the staff he works with. He is always 
so friendly, respectful and values the work we as staff do. He has made sure that staff knows 
how vital they are to him and the courts. He has voiced his support and appreciation for staff 
numerous times and always tells us it takes all of us to make the place run. His kindness has 
also been appreciated as he has also checked in to see how I was doing numerous times after I 
went through a traumatic experience

Mike is not currently a regular employee or co worker of mine, yet he regularly checked in with 
me when he would come to pro-tem at our division, regarding a pretty traumatic matter he knew 
I was dealing with. It meant a lot to me that he took the time to come and make sure I was ok—
and not just once but throughout the ordeal.

South District Court has not always had an environment where staff was valued. It was with the 
wonderful addition of Judge Fraser and Judge Fair to South District to work alongside Judge



Goodwin that staff began to experience such a positive change in our working environment. It's 
been so great to have three supportive judges who work so well together, but have also made 
supporting their staff a priority. It is clear by his actions over the years that this would continue 
should Mike Mohandeson be appointed. I believe he is an all around great choice.

Sincerely,

Renee Navlet
(206) 458-2128





LAW OFFICES OF DANIEL EHRLICH, PLLC. 
3228 Broadway Ave, Everett, WA 98201 
Phone: (425) 954 5578  Fax: (425) 296 1103  Email: Daniel@ehrlichlawyer.com 

Mdunham@ehrlichlawyer.com 

  

 
Tuesday, March 21, 2023 

 
Via Mail 
 
T0: Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
Eighth floor 
3000 Rockefeller Ave., M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 
 
Dear Snohomish County Council, 
 
I am writing this letter in support of Mike Mohandeson’s application for Judicial Office 
in Snohomish County District Court, South Division. 
 
I am a family law and criminal defense attorney practicing in Snohomish County since 
2009.  I was born and raised in Snohomish County.  I have had the opportunity to 
informally discuss many legal issues with Mr. Mohandeson over the years, as well as to 
witness firsthand on several occasions his work as a pro tem judge.  I serve on the 
Cardozo minority bar association judicial evaluation committee and have had the 
opportunity to interview and rate many candidates for District and Superior Court, the 
Court of Appeals, and the Supreme Court. 
 
Mike Mohandeson has been both a trusted colleague and neighbor of mine (two houses 
away) for nearly 14 years. Mike Mohandeson is a highly respected prosecutor in King 
County and pro tem judge in Snohomish County.   Mike is a fantastic pro tem judge and 
is exceptionally well qualified.  Mike Mohandeson is legally knowledgeable, thoughtful, 
deliberate, and humanizing and has a calm judicial demeanor.  Mike elevates those in 
his presence.  He is solid, dependable, and trustworthy, serves with ease and grace, and 
is a very considerate person.  Mike Mohandeson is fair and justice minded and favors 
neither the prosecution nor the defense.  He knows trial procedure and the rules of 
evidence extremely well, and has presided over more than 30 jury trials as a pro tem 
judge.  I think these qualities are especially important for District Court.  Our county 
and bench need him, and I wholeheartedly recommend his application.   If you have any 
questions, please feel free to reach out to me.  
 

Sincerely, 
 
LAW OFFICES OF DANIEL EHRLICH, PLLC 

 
Daniel Ehrlich 
Attorney at Law 









 

1700 Seventh Avenue 
Suite 1810 
Seattle, WA 98101 

main: 206.682.0565 
fax: 206.625.1052 

www.elmlaw.com 
 

Keith A. Kemper 
direct: 206.224.6686 

kkemper@elmlaw.com 
May 2, 2023 

Sent via US Mail 

  
  
Snohomish County Council 
Robert J. Drewel Building 
3000 Rockefeller Ave, M/S 609 
Everett, WA 98201 
 
 RE: Letter of Recommendation for Michael Mohandeson 
        Applicant for Judicial Appointment, South County District Court  
 
Dear Snohomish County Council Members: 
 

I have known Mr. Michael Mohandeson for nearly 20 years, both professionally and 
personally. I could not recommend him more strongly for the position of District Court 
Judge. 

Professionally, I know Mike from a case he had prosecuting a client of my law 
partner. While I had little interaction with Mike during the case, I was very familiar with 
the facts and the manner in which it was prosecuted and defended. My law firm is small 
and we take a team approach to our cases such that I was involved in strategy discussions. 
In addition, the case was very high profile with difficult facts for the defense and a client 
who was in the United States on a student visa. Despite all that, Mike handled the matter as 
calmly and professionally as any other case, never attempting to take advantage of the 
media coverage, the salacious allegations, or any of the natural biases that might be present 
in the community. 

On the personal side, I have served with Mike on the Board that governs the church 
we both attend for most of the last decade. That role requires a broad skill set and an even 
temperament. Board members must have a servant’s heart, a skill for decision making, 
administrative ability, and an appreciation for how the Board decisions impact the lives of 
those we serve. Mike manifests all those attributes. That, and he “plays well with others” in 
every setting that I have seen him. I would hope that those are similar to the characteristics 
that the Council desires to see in those that ascend to the Bench and who are asked to sit in 
judgment on the affairs of other humans. 
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Again, Mike would be an excellent choice for the available position. I would be 
happy to answer any other questions the Council might have. 

Very Best Regards, 

ELLIS, LI & MCKINSTRY PLLC 

Keith A. Kemper 
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2812 Lombard Ave. Suite 302 
Everett, WA  98201 

(425) 252-0952 
sccguild@gmail.com 

 

President 
Charles Carrell 

 
1st Vice President 

Derek Henry 
 

2nd Vice President 
Glenn Blankenship 

 
Secretary 

Greg Barnett 
 

Treasurer 
John Woods 

April 13, 2023 
 
Mike Mohandeson,  
 
I am pleased to announce that Snohomish County Corrections Guild has 
voted to endorse you as a Judge with Snohomish County.  
 
Good luck on your campaign, and as always, if there is anything that I 
can do to help you in this endeavor please don’t hesitate to contact me. 
 
Respectfully, 
Chuck Carrell 
SCCG President 
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From: Mike Mohandeson <mike.mohandeson@gmail.com> 
Date: June 13, 2023 at 6:39:51 AM PDT 
To: "Wiita, Russell" <Russell.Wiita@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Rhyne, Paula" 
<Paula.Rhyne@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Cheesman, Darcy" <Darcy.Cheesman@co.snohomish.wa.us>, 
"Ewert, Angela" <Angela.Ewert@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Thompson, Joshua" 
<Joshua.Thompson@co.snohomish.wa.us> 
Cc: "Peterson, Strom" <Strom.Peterson@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Dunn, Megan" 
<Megan.Dunn@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Mead, Jared" <Jared.Mead@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Nehring, 
Nate" <nate.nehring@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Low, Sam" <Sam.Low@co.snohomish.wa.us>, "Beazizo, 
Heidi" <Heidi.Beazizo@co.snohomish.wa.us> 

CAUTION : This email originated from outside of this organization. Please exercise caution with links and 
attachments. 

Good morning,  

Please see the attached supplemental support letters from 3 of the Snohomish County District Court 
judges.  I wanted you to consider these important additions prior to my interview on Thursday 
afternoon for the South Division position.  Thanks very much. 

Best Regards, 

Mike Mohandeson 

Added to packet 06/13/23 @  4:20 p.m.











 

The following documents for Michael Mohandeson have 
been withheld from the online materials. 
 
Pursuant to RCW 42.56 a copy of each of these documents 
may be requested through a public records request.  
 

1. Application for appointment 

2. Washington State Governor’s Office Uniform Judicial 
Evaluation Questionnaire 

 




